
 

               AGENDA 
ASTORIA DEVELOPMENT COMMISSION  

March 21, 2016 
***6:00 p.m.*** 

2nd Floor Council Chambers 
1095 Duane Street  Astoria OR  97103 

 
 
1. CALL TO ORDER 
 
2. ROLL CALL 
 
3. REPORTS OF COMMISSIONERS 
 
4. CHANGES TO AGENDA  
 
5. CONSENT CALENDAR 

The items on the Consent Calendar are considered routine and will be adopted by one 
motion unless a member of the Astoria Development Commission requests to have any item 
considered separately.  Members of the community may have an item removed if they 
contact the City Manager by 5:00 p.m. the day of the meeting. 
(a) ADC Minutes of 2/1/16 
(b) ADC Special Meeting Minutes of 2/4/16 
(c) ADC Minutes of 2/16/16 
(d) Revision to Contract Amendment 1 for Library Options | Amended Contract | Hacker 

Architects (Community Development) 
 
6. REGULAR AGENDA ITEMS 

All agenda items are open for public comment following deliberation by the City Council.  
Rather than asking for public comment after each agenda item, the Mayor asks that audience 
members raise their hands if they want to speak to the item and they will be recognized.  In 
order to respect everyone’s time, comments will be limited to 3 minutes. 
(a) Astor West Urban Renewal District – Plan Amendment Study (Community 

Development) 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

THIS MEETING IS ACCESSIBLE TO THE DISABLED.  AN INTERPRETER FOR THE 
HEARING IMPAIRED MAY BE REQUESTED UNDER THE TERMS OF ORS 192.630 BY 

CONTACTING JULIE YUILL, CITY MANAGER'S OFFICE, 503-325-5824. 
 



 
 

CITY OF ASTORIA 
  Founded 1811 ● Incorporated 1856 

 
 

 
March 17, 2016 
 
 
M E M O R A N D U M 
 
TO: ASTORIA DEVELOPMENT COMMISSION (ADC) 

FROM:  BRETT ESTES, CITY MANAGER 
 
SUBJECT: ASTORIA DEVELOPMENT COMMISSION (ADC) MEETING OF MARCH 21, 2016 
 
CONSENT CALENDAR 
 
Item 5(a): ADC Minutes 
 

The minutes of the ADC meeting of February 1, 2016 are enclosed for your 
review.  Unless there are any corrections, it is recommended that the ADC 
approve these minutes. 

 
Item 5(b): ADC Special Meeting Minutes  
 

The minutes of the ADC special meeting of February 4, 2016 are enclosed for 
your review.  Unless there are any corrections, it is recommended that the ADC 
approve these minutes. 

 
Item 5(c): ADC Minutes 
 

The minutes of the ADC meeting of February 16, 2016 are enclosed for your 
review.  Unless there are any corrections, it is recommended that the ADC 
approve these minutes. 
 

Item 5(d): Revision to Contract Amendment 1 for Library Options | Amended 
Contract | Hacker Architects (Community Development) 

 
On February 16, 2016 the Development Commission approved contract 
Amendment 1 with Walker | Macy, the original design firm the City hired to 
develop options for Heritage Square to continue work on the second phase of 
the feasibility study to narrow the list of options for siting a library.  After approval 
on February 16, 2016, staff discovered a scrivener's error in the amount of the 
contract amendment.  The approved contract amendment was for a not to 
exceed amount of $40,625.  The correct amount should be $41,425; a 
difference of $800.  Staff would like to correct the scrivener's error and has 
attached the revised Amendment 1 and supporting Scope of Work.  It is 
recommended that the Astoria Development Commission approve a revised 
contract amendment with Walker | Macy and authorize the City Manager to 
execute said contract. 
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REGULAR AGENDA ITEMS 
 
Item 6(a): Astor West Urban Renewal District – Plan Amendment Study (Community 

Development) 
 

The Astor West Urban Renewal Area (URA) was established by the Astoria 
Development Commission (ADC) in 2002 as an important catalyst for the Port 
of Astoria industrial area and Uniontown commercial district.  Since then, a 
number of projects have been completed, including the renovation of the Red 
Building, Maritime Memorial Park, Bornstein Seafoods, Englund Marine, and 
the new Bergeson Construction headquarters.  As a result, there is an 
opportunity to reconsider the future of the Astor West URA and how it can be a 
more effective tool for community revitalization, economic development, and 
redevelopment.  With this in mind, the City Council established FY2015-2016 
goals to “develop a master plan for the western entrance to Astoria” and 
“promote positive economic development through strengthening partnerships”. 

 
An overall concept goal that recognizes existing Council direction and aligns 
multiple policy goals is to establish a five year action plan for investing Astor 
West URA funds.  There are three objectives that could be achieved to 
accomplish this goal:  1) Develop a framework for revitalizing the West Marine 
Corridor from the Youngs Bay entrance to Uniontown (Columbia Avenue), 2) 
Develop a citywide economic development strategy that also incorporates the 
Port of Astoria’s industrial holdings, and 3) Conduct an expansion study to 
consider amending the URA boundary from Columbia Avenue to include the 
Bond Street slide area.  The most immediate need is to authorize the plan 
amendment study.  This study requires mapping and analyzing the proposed 
boundary, public outreach, financial analysis, legal review, and review by the 
Planning Commission and ADC.  Staff would like to hire Elaine Howard who 
has assisted the ADC with urban renewal district expansions in the past.  A 
contract would subsequently be developed and executed. 
 
Public Works can begin a parallel effort to evaluate Bond Street and begin the 
conceptual design phase; however, until funds become available through the 
URA amendment, Bond Street cannot be reconstructed unless Council 
authorizes another source of funds.  The timeline for the plan amendment 
process is six months while the reconstruction of Bond Street is approximately 
two to three months.  It is recommended that the Commission authorize staff to 
pursue a plan amendment to include Bond Street, procure a consultant to 
develop a proposal that complies with ORS 457, and conduct outreach to 
property owners and residents along the proposed addition of Bond Street. 
 
 



  

Page 1 of 8 Astoria Development Commission Journal of Proceedings 
 February 1, 2016 

ASTORIA DEVELOPMENT COMMISSION    ADC JOURNAL OF PROCEEDINGS 
City Council Chambers 
February 1, 2016 
 
A regular meeting of the Astoria Development Commission was held at the above place at the hour of 6:00 pm. 
 
Commissioners Present:  Price, Herzig, Warr, Nemlowill, Mayor LaMear 
 
Commissioners Excused: None 
 
Staff Present: City Manager Estes, Police Chief Johnston, Community Development Director Cronin, Parks and 
Recreation Director Cosby, Finance Director Brooks, Fire Chief Ames, Library Director Tucker, Public Works 
Director Cook, and City Attorney Henningsgaard. The meeting is recorded and will be transcribed by ABC 
Transcription Services, Inc.   
 
REPORTS OF COMMISSIONERS:  No reports. 
 
CHANGES TO AGENDA:  
 
City Manager Estes requested the following changes to the Regular Agenda Items: 6(a): Heritage Square EPA 
Grant Cleanup Contract Amendment and 6(b): Heritage Square/Library Location – Next Steps. The agenda was 
approved with changes. 
 
CONSENT CALENDAR:  
The following items were presented on the Consent Calendar. 

5(a) ADC Minutes of 12/7/15 
5(b) ADC Minutes of 12/21/15 

 
Commission Action: Motion by Commissioner Nemlowill, seconded by Commissioner Herzig, to approve the 
Consent Calendar. Motion carried unanimously. Ayes: Commissioners Warr, Nemlowill, Herzig and Price, and 
Mayor LaMear. Nays: None. 
  
REGULAR AGENDA ITEMS: 
 

Item 6(a): Heritage Square EPA Grant Cleanup Contract Amendment  (This item was added to the 
agenda during Item 4: Changes to the Agenda) 

 
City Manager Estes explained that the cleanup work at Heritage Square, funded by an Environmental Protection 
Agency (EPA) grant, has been ongoing for the last few weeks. Change orders were presented to Staff last week. 
In order to avoid delays and increased expenses, Staff has expedited City Council’s review of the change orders. 
Additional costs have been incurred by the need to change the way the contaminated materials are loaded into 
trucks and a change to the type of containment box used to haul the materials to Arlington. Additionally, 
structural issues on the parking structure have been discovered and the excavator must be shored. This will 
include a modification to the method used to remove the material under the parking deck and replace material 
around the columns that support the structure. The discovery of automobile body parts underneath the parking 
structure required a review by the State Historic Preservation Office (SHPO), which also increased costs as the 
City had to wait for SHPOs analysis. This also resulted in additional oversight from the Department of 
Environmental Quality (DEQ) and additional consultant time. Additional cleanup costs needed from the Astor 
East Urban Renewal District (AEURD) total $46,909.23. Staff provided a memorandum that included a 
breakdown of the costs and funding sources. AEURD funds are already being provided for this project. As stated 
at the Commission’s December 3, 2016 meeting, it appears additional grant funds will be provided from 
Business Oregon to reimburse some of these expenses. Additional reimbursement funds from Business Oregon 
might be available in the future. Should the Development Commission approve the contract amendment, the 
cleanup is expected to continue through the week. Assuming no new issues arise, the cleanup work will be 
complete by the end of next week. Staff recommends the Astoria Development Commission approve an 
expenditure of an additional $46,909.23. Should the Commission approve this expenditure, a contract 
amendment would be reviewed by City Council at their next meeting. 
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Commissioner Nemlowill asked why the cleanup has cost so much and why the costs continue to rise. City 
Engineer Jeff Harrington said if the Commission decided not to finish the clean up, the City would have to 
remobilize after putting so much into the project. The goal is to remove the material so it does not have to be 
dealt with in the future. This is a very small cleanup project, but environmental cleanup is expensive. Leaving any 
of the material behind would burden the City with future restrictions and liabilities. City Manager Estes added that 
if the Development Commission did not approve this allocation, the current project would stop and a new project 
would be necessary to continue the work in the future. This would result in additional remobilization costs. 
Engineer Harrington reminded that the City received $450,000 in grants for this work and it may be possible to 
receive additional funds. These are federal funds that are benefiting Astoria. 
 
Commissioner Nemlowill asked how this would affect the AEURD. Director Cronin said Staff is trying to reserve 
AEURD funds for Heritage Square. Spending more on the clean up leaves less money for the feasibility study or 
future phases of the project, so the City will have to consider how to obtain funding for the future phases. He did 
not know the specific dollar amount in the AEURD fund. 
 
Commissioner Price asked what the balance of the AEURD fund would be after this expenditure. Director Cronin 
explained that future phases of Heritage Square would be paid out of the Capital Fund. This fund started with 
about $300,000 and the brown field remediation has resulted in additional expenses paid out of this fund. He 
estimated the Capital Fund would have a balance of about $150,000 after these expenses are approved. He 
offered to give the Commission more exact numbers at a future meeting. 
 
Commissioner Warr said the original bid was $238,000, and then there were $109,000 in additional expenses. 
Now, there are $46,000 in additional expenses, putting the total project cost at just under $400,000, so almost 
the entire grant has been spent. He understood a total of $800,000 had been spent on the project so far. 
Engineer Harrington clarified that the first $238,000 was grant money. The other two amounts for additional 
expenses were not paid from the grant, which leaves about $160,000 in grant funds. 
 
Commissioner Price said it was difficult for her to approve expenditures without knowing the balance of the fund. 
She believed it should have been simple for Staff to provide at least a close estimation. City Manager Estes 
directed Director Brooks to look up the fund balance and told the Commission she would return to the meeting 
within a few minutes.  
 
Commissioner Price asked if this level of clean up would be necessary if City Council decides to fill the hole and 
leave the space undeveloped. City Manager Estes explained the City decided to clean up the site to a standard 
that would allow for future residential development. Staff has been moving forward with this approach all along. 
Engineer Harrington added that filling the hole would block access to the contaminated material. Commissioner 
Nemlowill added that it would be a waste of half a million dollars. 
 
Commissioner Warr understood retaining walls had to be built in order to fill the hole. He asked what additional 
costs would be incurred by filling the hole and leaving the site flat. Engineer Harrington said he refined the 
estimate presented by the consultant, which was $400,000 to $500,000. His refined estimate of $300,000 
reflected the use of existing walls to form new walls and filling the hole with rock. He believed the work could be 
done for less if different materials were used, but other materials would put limitations on what could be built on 
top. Adding a finished surface to the site, like a plaza, would cost closer to the consultant’s estimate. 
 
City Manager Estes requested this discussion continue at the end of the meeting because Director Brooks 
needed more time to gather the specific information that Commissioner Price requested. 
 
The Development Commission proceeded to Item 6(b) Heritage Square/Library Location – Next Steps at this 
time. 
 
Following a short recess, the Commission returned to continue discussion of the Heritage Square EPA Grant 
Cleanup Contract Amendment. 
 
City Manager Estes requested this item be postponed to give Staff time to gather specific information on the 
status of the AEURD Fund. A special City Council meeting may be necessary to make a decision on this contract 
amendment to avoid additional construction delay costs. However, he did not want Council to make a decision 
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without the information they need. Unfortunately, Staff will not be able to complete their analysis by the February 
2nd City Council meeting. 
 
The Development Commission proceeded to Adjournment at this time. 
 

Item 6(b): Heritage Square/Library Location – Next Steps (Community Development) 
 
The City Council adopted a FY2015-16 goal to investigate locating the Astoria Public Library as part of a mixed-
use project within Heritage Square, an almost 1.5 acre site in downtown Astoria. On August 17, 2015 the Astoria 
Development Commission authorized a Request for Qualifications (RFQ) to hire a consultant team that will 
assist the City’s efforts in redeveloping the Heritage Square site and potentially the library site. On December 7, 
2015 the Astoria Development Commission heard a presentation from City staff and the City’s consultant Walker 
Macy and Hacker who provided initial architectural design, basic “order of magnitude” cost estimating, and a 
financing strategy. On January 12, 2016 the City Council held a work session to discuss various options for 
moving forward. Based on this discussion, staff received direction on two paths:  Evaluate the current cost 
estimate for Heritage Square to understand potential cost savings, and develop more information (including 
architectural concepts and cost estimates) on the options for expansion at the current library location. This would 
facilitate an “apples to apples” comparison of the universe of options for the future of the library. 
 
At the January 12, 2016 work session, Council stated a desire to issue a new Request for Proposals (RFP) to 
solicit a new set of architectural professionals. Below is a summary of the options agreed upon by Council on 
January 12th, including the proposed combinations of the existing library site, which they wished to be included 
in an RFP. A library study will include a comparative analysis of the following: 
 

• Library retained in current location, completely renovated with usable library space in the basement. 
• Library retained in current location, completely renovated with a new addition on the adjacent parking lot. 
• Library retained in current location, completely renovated with a new addition on the Waldorf Hotel site, 

which would require acquisition and demolition. 
• Review of existing cost estimates for the Heritage Square concept. 

 
Since the last work session, staff has received feedback from Council members about the process outlined. 
Based on that feedback, it would be in order to review and discuss the direction of issuing a new RFP as well as 
any specific criteria, which a consultant should use in evaluating estimates. This will ensure that Council 
continues to concur on specific issues and staff receives clear direction on how to prepare a scope of work. 
 
At the January 12th meeting, staff identified two methods for moving forward: 1) Amend the existing contract with 
Walker Macy that would act as a pass thru to Hacker Architects who specialize in library projects, or 2) Release 
a Request for Proposals/ Qualifications (RFP/Q) to select a new architecture firm. Once consensus is reached 
on the above options, a scope of work can be developed to implement the options. Subsequently, staff would 
bring forward a scope of work either in an amended contract form or a RFP with a timeline for future release. 
The first option could be executed within three weeks while a new contract could take two to three months. Either 
option requires Council approval assuming the contract amount exceeds $10,000 and the project budget would 
be allocated from the Capital Improvement Fund. In addition to the contract execution, staff is requesting 
direction on the level of public involvement the Council desires which affects the project timeline, budget, and 
staff capacity. Given the Council’s overall interest level, FY2015-16 Council Goal, and eagerness to find a 
solution, staff suggests using a Council work session format in lieu of a project advisory committee. Staff could 
also schedule an open house and other events to present the options described above and solicit public input. 
Once the City Council selects a site for the library, additional work can commence on the programming with 
more accurate cost estimating. Under any scenario, staff will continue to work on completing the environmental 
clean- up of Heritage Square and work with the Department of Environmental Quality on the issuance of a 
“Notice of No Further Action.” It is recommended that the Astoria Development Commission consider the options 
for moving forward and provide direction regarding implementation of the City Council Goal associated with 
Heritage Square and the Astoria Public Library. 
 
Director Cronin displayed a spreadsheet and explained several options for saving money as the City moves 
forward with the Heritage Square and Library projects. Original cost estimates presented to the Commission in 
December were maximums. He explained that the highlighted line items reflected aspects of the project that 
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Commissioners have commented on recently. He removed the streetscape costs, which were estimated to be 
between $2.3 million and $3.4 million. He also removed the underground parking, which was estimated to cost 
between $5.2 million and $6.2 million because of the engineering work that would have been required. This put 
the total project cost estimates at $20 million to $26 million. He reminded that the original cost estimates 
included high contingencies because Staff wanted to offer very conservative numbers to the Commission to err 
on the side of caution. Therefore, the contingency could be lowered from 40 percent to 30 or 20 percent to 
reduce the total cost estimate even further. 
 
Commissioner Warr reminded that the contingency was high because the City does not know what will occur 
underground. However, contingencies on construction contracts are usually about 10 percent. He asked why 
Director Cronin had recommended the contingency be no lower than 20 percent. Director Cronin explained costs 
narrow as each phase of a project is completed. So, a 10 percent contingency is typical for construction 
contracts. Staff is starting with a 40 percent contingency, but would like to reduce that amount. Therefore, he 
was not comfortable starting with a contingency lower than 20 percent until Staff has more information. 
 
Commissioner Nemlowill confirmed that vertical development meant buildings and that the Community 
Development Block Grant (CDBG) was the same funding source used for the Senior Center. She asked why the 
cost estimate assumes there would be no CDBG funding. Director Cronin explained that while Staff has had 
great success getting CDBG funding, he did not have any input from the Commission about budgeting for that 
line item. A CDBG grant could not be used to fund a library in the downtown core; however, it could be used to 
fund the housing portion of the building. He confirmed that the cost estimate assumes a private developer 
building the housing would provide about $5.8 million in equity and financing. 
 
Commissioner Nemlowill said a high estimate of the housing costs would be a couple of million dollars more than 
what a private developer would contribute. She asked what other sources of funds the private developer would 
be able to obtain. Director Cronin said real estate developers will seek out other sources of money before 
spending their own. These funds could come from private investors or private debt. 
 
Commissioner Nemlowill asked why the cost estimate for open space and infill was so high. Director Cronin said 
Staff presented high numbers because no decisions have been made about what will be done with the space. 
However, the cost estimate can be reduced. He confirmed that the City of Cornelius was spending less than $3.8 
million on their library/housing development. 
 
Commissioner Price said the open space and fill could include parking, which will be necessary if there is a 
library and housing, but no underground parking. Director Cronin said as the process moves forward, the City will 
have to consider trade-offs. The Commission will need to determine how much off-street parking will be 
necessary for this project. So many factors will affect the amount of parking needed and parking has an impact 
on the ability to finance a project. These factors must be considered as the City moves through the design 
process. 
 
Mayor LaMear confirmed that a library at Heritage Square would cost between $9 million and $12 million. 
Director Cronin added the only way to lower this estimate considerably is to change the contingency. Staff will not 
be able to refine these costs estimates until a decision has been made on the proposed clean up contract 
amendment. 
 
Commissioner Price asked how the City could fill an $8 million to $13 million gap. Director Cronin said the City 
would find other sources of money. He has already identified several different public sources and a capital 
campaign will be necessary for the library and open space. He hoped the process would be driven by the 
community and funds would be crowd-sourced, especially for the open space. He confirmed that a bond was 
also a possibility. Ideally, funds would come from grants first. If grants are not possible, the City would have to 
consider loans in the form of a bond. 
 
Commissioner Price asked how long it would take to create a funding package that would result in 
groundbreaking and construction. She believed money had to be in place in order to begin work. Director Cronin 
clarified that the City does not need to have all of the money, just a good portion, in order to find the right 
developer. A developer would bring their own capital sources to the project, so the City will have to decide how 
much funds are enough. 
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Commissioner Nemlowill asked if this project was possible without additional taxpayer revenue. Director Cronin 
said it depends on timing. If the City decides to move forward with a bond and the voters approve it, the project 
timeline is accelerated, saving costs. If the City does not want to pursue a bond, Staff must look for other 
sources of capital that fit Council’s risk tolerance, which will take longer. 
 
Commissioner Nemlowill appreciated that Staff had cut the cost estimates in half. However, she wanted the 
estimates cut in half again because the estimates still seemed very high. Director Cronin explained that only so 
much could be cut from the costs associated with the uses; therefore, funding needs to be the focus as this 
project moves forward. This will be discussed as part of the upcoming budgeting process. He wants to learn 
about other funding sources and ways to generate capital. 
 
Commissioner Herzig said the Commission has repeatedly discussed the open space and fill. The library and 
downtown parking are two separate issues that must continue to be kept separate. He requested these items be 
removed or considerably reduced. He believed the Commission would have to consider downtown parking 
eventually and Promote Astoria Funds could be used. Trying to solve Astoria’s parking problem has become a 
serious impediment to the library project and he wanted the issues to be kept separate. He had suggested that 
the downtown restrooms be turned into a three-story pit parking structure. He asked if it was possible to put 
parking in a different area. Director Cronin said the spreadsheet could be updated to reflect reduced open space 
costs. However, the fill costs would remain the same. He could also add a line item for additional off-street 
parking. One of the options considered in December included off-street parking next to the Legion, which was a 
much cheaper option than underground parking. 
 
Commissioner Herzig suggested Staff start a parking analysis because Michelle Reeves kept saying Astoria 
should consider consolidating all of the small lots scattered around town. He had spoken to the former County 
Manager, who said a joint city/county parking lot on the south side of the Boyington Building would be beneficial. 
Director Cronin agreed that a parking garage in that location would be a game changer for the downtown area. 
 
City Manager Estes reminded that at their last work session, City Council had decided the Commission should 
review the Heritage Square spreadsheet to remove items that should not be considered when preparing a cost 
estimate for the various alternatives. The underground parking and streetscape has already been removed, 
based on feedback given to Staff by City Council at their last meeting. Staff needs to know what else the 
Commission would like removed before the consultant confirms that the costs estimates are as accurate as 
possible for this phase of the project. Council wanted to compare these cost estimates with estimates related to 
renovating the existing library building. He listed the options for renovating the library, which were included in the 
agenda packet. Council had expressed interest in issuing RFPs to hire a new architectural consultant to prepare 
the cost estimates. However, following the work session, Staff has heard from some Councilors that this 
discussion should be revisited to consider staying with the existing consultant team. 
 
Commissioner Warr recalled that initially 70 apartment units had been planned for Heritage Square. Director 
Cronin clarified that between 50 and 55 units were planned, depending on the size of each unit. He confirmed 
that the City was not required to provide parking for apartments in the downtown area. Parking is driven by 
demand and by the ability to get bank financing. 
 
Commissioner Nemlowill said about 10 years ago, a consultant created drawings that included 107 parking 
spaces surrounding the site by turning one lane into diagonal parking on 12th and Duane Streets. Director Cronin 
reminded that this was included in the presentation given to the Commission in December because it is a great 
concept. According to Astoria’s historians, the downtown area had angled parking at one time. He requested 
permission from the Commission to use the spreadsheet as a working document that changes according to the 
Commission’s direction. He also wanted authorization to move forward with the four options for the library, but 
the Commission would need to decide if they want a contract amendment with the current contractor or get 
RFPs for a new contractor. He just received a scope and fee from Hacker, which was between $20,000 and 
$25,000. This would allow the Commission to compare the cost estimate for a library at Heritage Square with the 
cost estimates for renovating the existing library building. 
 
Mayor LaMear said she wanted the work to be done by the existing consultant team because they are already 
acquainted with the Heritage Square site and will have a better of idea of the other sites that are available. She 
confirmed that Hacker has a lot of experience with libraries in Oregon. 
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Commissioner Price agreed and noted that Walker Macy has more experience with urban planning. She was 
more interested in the architecture at this point. She confirmed the scope included a feasibility study, basic 
designs, and cost estimates. Director Cronin said the contractor has proposed to do some floor plans that will 
help develop the cost estimates. Commissioner Price wanted the contractor to analyze renovating the Merwyn in 
addition to the other four options. The Merwyn could accommodate a library and housing. Commissioner 
Nemlowill noted this would require the City to acquire the Merwyn. 
 
Director Cronin said instead of acquiring the property, the City could lease the first floor and the developer would 
be responsible for the housing above. Commissioner Nemlowill asked if Staff believed this was reasonable. 
Director Cronin reminded that the Commission and Council needed to find a solution that fit their risk tolerance. 
The City does not know very much about the Merwyn building, so Staff will have a lot of work to do if the 
Commission directs Staff to consider that option. 
 
Commissioner Price reiterated that she believed it would be worthwhile to find out if renovating the Merwyn is a 
viable option. The Council and residents are interested in historic preservation and she did not believe this would 
increase the costs very much. She believed adding this option to the scope of work would provide a full range of 
cost estimates for the most logical options. 
 
Commissioner Herzig suggested the study also include cost estimates for housing above a renovated library in 
its current location. This would allow an apples-to-apples comparison of cost estimates since housing is being 
considered over a new library at Heritage Square. City Manager Estes did not know if the existing building was 
structurally sound enough to accommodate housing. 
 
Commissioner Price said renovating the library would require installing sunlights and sun tubes in the roof. 
Housing on top would eliminate the ability to bring light into the library and could possibly prevent the library from 
being renovated. She believed the Commission recognized the importance of lighting in the library. Housing 
would also eliminate the possibility of using the basement. 
 
Commissioner Herzig stated that putting housing on top of the new library would not cast the library into 
darkness, so the same techniques could be used on the existing building. Commissioner Price explained that a 
new building could be all glass with a couple of steel columns. Commissioner Herzig said he wanted to see 
structural research on housing above the current building. 
 
City Manager Estes reminded that Staff needed direction on how to move forward so a draft scope could be 
prepared, either with the existing contractor or a new contractor. He asked if there were changes or additions to 
the four options itemized in the agenda packet. 
 
Mayor LaMear and Commissioner Nemlowill indicated they wanted Staff to move forward with the four options 
identified at the work session. 
 
Director Cronin confirmed that adding options would increase costs. 
 
Commissioner Nemlowill agreed that Commissioner Price and Commissioner Herzig’s concepts were good, but 
she would be completely overloaded with more options. Affordability is key for a new library, so the City should 
consider affordable options. Underground parking and streetscaping should not have been considered. The 
Commission needs to consider features the City can afford so that Staff does not have to find ways to cut the 
costs again. The revised cost estimates are better conceptually, but she believed they were still too high. She 
agreed that the open space and fill estimates should be lower. 
 
Commissioner Herzig said if the City keeps the existing contractors, he wanted three-dimensional models, not 
just screens. Without clear visualizations, the Commission cannot make good decisions. Some of the projections 
were not to scale and were just simulations. The City should get some really accurate renderings for that amount 
of money. He was very disappointed in the presentation the consultants gave because it did not include anything 
that one could walk around, look at, and manipulate. The memorandum in the agenda mentioned the work 
session, but not the Citizens Advisory Committee meeting, which he supported because he did not want the 
project derailed again by a citizens committee that gets out of control and decides it had veto power over 
recommendations. He suggested no Citizens Advisory Committee meetings be scheduled until City Council 
comes to a consensus. 
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Commissioner Nemlowill said she wanted the new study to be kept as reasonable as possible because the City 
has spent so much money studying this project. The Commission needs a little bit more information, but just 
basic information about costs. She did not believe it was necessary to dig too deep until a site had been 
selected.  
 
Commissioner Price understood that this feasibility study would provide basic designs, not the footprints shown 
by Walker Macy and Hacker. Basic designs would show where an elevator might be located and a basic floor 
plan. Director Cronin confirmed that basic designs would allow the consultants to figure more accurate cost 
estimates. This is a long-term process and the City has a long road ahead, but Staff wants to provide the 
Commission with more information so informed decisions can be made. 
 
Mayor LaMear agreed that basic designs and cost estimates for the four recommendations originally discussed 
would allow the Commission to compare a renovated library to a new library. Commissioner Warr agreed. 
 
Commissioner Herzig said he hoped the Commission would get better information this time. The City will be 
spending from $4,000 to $10,000 more on this proposal than the proposal the Commission must refine. He 
wanted a report that does not require more work. He appreciated the work Staff did on the original report, which 
made it easy for the Commission to make this decision. 
 
City Manager Estes confirmed that the Commission wanted to approve a contract amendment with the existing 
contractor, Hacker, to complete this study. He explained that in order to approve the contract amendment, the 
Commission will have to review the scope of work negotiated between the City and the contractor. This process 
will be faster than initiating a new RFP process. The Commission will have the opportunity to ask questions and 
raise concerns about the scope of work prior to approving the contract amendment. 
 
Commissioner Price reiterated the need to add renovation of the Merwyn to the scope of work. If the cost 
estimates lead the City to move forward with using the Merwyn space as part of the renovation, the project will 
be much harder to sell without cost estimates for renovating the Merwyn. The historic preservation community 
will want this information. 
 
Mayor LaMear disagreed. The Merwyn has been on that site for three decades and everyone who has tried to do 
something with the building has failed to come up with a cost effective project. The building is extremely 
expensive and the City has been told it would cost about $5 million to renovate. Because the building is 
surrounded on three sides by higher buildings, there are no windows or light. The only way to use the Merwyn is 
to use the entire bottom floor for the library. However, apartments on upper floors will need a lobby area with a 
staircase to get upstairs. This will take about half of the space the library would gain by demolishing the Merwyn. 
Renovating the Merwyn would cost a lot of money for very little gain. She does not believe this is worth 
considering. 
 
Commissioner Warr said the last library study estimated it would cost about $5 million to incorporate the Merwyn. 
Commissioner Price stated this would not be an extra $5 million. The Commission has the opportunity now to get 
information from professionals, make the comparisons, and put the issue to rest. Commissioner Nemlowill 
believed the Commission needed to be responsive to citizen concerns. Renovating the Merwyn should be added 
to the scope of work if the costs would remain reasonable.  
 
Commissioner Warr explained that City Council had this discussion about two years ago and decided the project 
would be too expensive. City Manager Estes noted that the cost estimates included in the Metz study reflected 
expansion into the Waldorf space with a new building. The concern that it would be too expensive to renovate 
the Merwyn building was based on studies done about 10 years ago when the City had considered expanding 
City Hall towards the Merwyn. Therefore, the Metz study moved forward with the concept of expanding the library 
without remodeling the Merwyn. 
 
Mayor LaMear asked the Commissioners if they wanted the scope of work to include renovating the Merwyn.  
 
Commissioner Nemlowill said she was undecided. She understood renovating the Merwyn would be cost 
prohibitive just like underground parking. She asked City Manager Estes for his opinion. City Manager Estes did 
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not believe it would cost much more to have the consultants evaluate renovating the Merwyn and then the 
Commission would have more information to consider.  
 
Commissioners Warr, Nemlowill, and Price said they were fine with adding this fifth option to the consultant’s 
scope of work. 
 
Commissioner Herzig stated the Commission would not have all of the information because the Commission 
refuses to add the option to put housing above a renovated library. He did not believe the public would ever 
support this project unless the City considers renovating the Merwyn. The community strongly opposes 
demolishing the Merwyn and he believed this fifth option was a good idea as a gesture of good faith to the 
community. 
 
Mayor LaMear explained that one reason for expanding into the Merwyn is to gain an additional 5,000 square 
feet, which would require use of the entire first floor. She asked if this could be specified in the scope of work. 
Director Cronin said he would speak to the contractor about it and present a revised scope and fee at the next 
meeting. The Commission can then add or remove items from the scope of work. City Manager Estes added that 
if the Commission decides it is too expensive to add this fifth option, Staff can remove it from the scope of work 
very easily. Tonight’s decision would not be the final decision. 
 
Commissioner Herzig said he did not need $20,000 to suggest the library be expanded into half of the parking lot 
and half of the Merwyn. This would give upper floor apartments in the Merwyn the needed lobby space while 
preserving some of the parking. Commissioner Price believed the recommendations should be left to the 
professionals. 
 
Staff confirmed they had clear direction from the Commission. Director Cronin would work with Hacker and 
Associates through Walker Macy to amend the existing contract to review five different scenarios, as follows: 
1. Review of cost estimates for the Heritage Square concept, as amended by the Commission 
2. Remodel the existing library, including redevelopment of the Merwyn building 
3. Remodel and expand the library into the space currently occupied by the Merwyn, assuming demolition of 

the Merwyn building 
4. Remodel the library and expand into the basement 
5. Remodel the library and expand into the parking area 
The contract amendment would also call for more detailed architectural concepts, initial site planning, and 
enhanced visuals to address Commissioner Herzig’s concerns. 
 
Staff confirmed for Commissioner Nemlowill that the cost estimates for Heritage Square could be refined further.  
 
Mayor LaMear called for a recess at 7:05 pm and reconvened the meeting at 7:13 pm.  
 
The Development Commission returned to Item 6(a) Heritage Square EPA Grant Cleanup Contract Amendment 
at this time. 
 
ADJOURNMENT: 
 
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 7:15 pm to convene the City Council meeting.  
 
ATTEST:      APPROVED: 
 
 
_____________________________   _____________________________ 
Secretary City Manager  
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ASTORIA DEVELOPMENT COMMISSION    ADC JOURNAL OF PROCEEDINGS 
City Council Chambers 
February 4, 2016 
 
A special meeting of the Astoria Development Commission was held at the above place at the hour of 12:00 pm. 
 
Commissioners Present:  Price, Herzig, Warr, Nemlowill, Mayor LaMear 
 
Commissioners Excused: None 
 
Staff Present: City Manager Estes, Police Chief Johnston, Community Development Director Cronin, Parks and 
Recreation Director Cosby, Finance Director Brooks, Fire Chief Ames, Library Director Tucker, Public Works 
Director Cook, and City Attorney Henningsgaard. The meeting is recorded and will be transcribed by ABC 
Transcription Services, Inc.   
 
HERITAGE SQUARE – EPA GRANT CLEANUP FUNDING ALLOCATION:  
 
City Engineer Harrington explained that the original plan was to remove a stockpile of material to make room for 
the equipment that would remove the hazardous material. There was also material underneath the elevated 
parking structure that needed to be removed. After removing the material on top, a crack was discovered in the 
parking structure. A structural engineer recommended shoring to brace the structure before the excavator went 
back on top. Unfortunately, the bracing needed to be installed directly over the hazardous material. Plans needed 
to be changed and the hazardous material is currently being removed. A dry vacuum is moving the material into 
containers that will be trucked to Arlington. The work appears to be going slower than anticipated, but the City is 
paying by the ton, not the hour. All of the material should be removed by next week. He has requested an 
updated schedule that will be forwarded to City Manager Estes. Once the hazardous material is removed, it will 
take about one day to install the shoring and then the rest of the material can be removed and taken to the 
quarry site. Once Anderson Environmental has removed the hazardous material, AMEC will do the final testing to 
confirm all of the material was removed. This will help define the terms of the No Further Action (NFA) letter. 
 
City Manager Estes confirmed for Commissioner Herzig that in order to continue the work currently being done, 
the Commission needed to approve an additional funding allocation for the project. Then, City Council would 
need to approve a contract amendment with AMEC to spend the funds on the AMEC contract. City Engineer 
Harrington added that the agenda packet included a list of items that added up to the $46,000 funding allocation.  
 
City Manager Estes noted some of the additional items that triggered the change order and funding allocation 
included the location of the buried car parts. Staff had to coordinate with the State Historic Preservation Office 
(SHPO) and hoped to receive approval to move forward on Friday, February 5th. This delay has caused 
additional archeological work and delay fees.  
 
City Engineer Harrington said he did not anticipate any archeological significance would be discovered because 
the car parts were all wrecked pieces, not whole automobiles. However, SHPO has requested that the work 
include a search for serial numbers and other details. 
 
Commissioner Nemlowill noted that the archeological consulting fees were about $25,000, but the Department of 
Environmental Quality (DEQ) fees were $15,000. She asked if the DEQ fees were added because of the 
archeological work. City Engineer Harrington replied most of the DEQ fees were incurred when the consultant 
had to prepare an amended work plan, but some of the fees were for the archeological work. The amended work 
plan defined how procedures would be changed. DEQ must submit the work plan to the EPA, who requests edits 
from DEQ before approving the plan. The City only pays DEQ out of the grant funds for this work. 
 
Commissioner Nemlowill believed the breakdown of expenses made it difficult to understand why the City was 
being asked to spend an additional $47,000 on a site. She asked if Staff was concerned that a large portion of 
the expenses were due to the structural integrity of the parking deck. City Engineer Harrington explained that an 
excavator is very heavy and the movement of the excavator was the concern. A lot of the structural work is 
precautionary. The cracking appears to be in the upper surface on the edge of the parking area, not where cars 
park or drive. However, the City does not want the crack to get worse.  
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Mayor LaMear confirmed that the area underneath the parking lot would not be filled in.  
 
City Manager Estes added that the eastern parking lot and the south portion of the former Safeway store are the 
only hollow portions of the site. Since the last ADC meeting, Staff has been able to obtain the additional 
information that was requested about the funding balance of the Astor East Urban Renewal District (AEURD). 
The Professional Services line item of the AEURD fund was budgeted with $81,930 and current expenditures 
total more than $21,000. Therefore, there are adequate funds to accommodate the additional $46,909. Staff had 
initially anticipated $60,000 in grant funds, but the City has been notified that the grant will be $82,000 from 
Business Oregon’s Brownfield Redevelopment Fund. Business Oregon considered the change order amount 
and the cost of the required monitoring well when deciding how much to grant the City. The City will be 
reimbursed in March, so Staff is requesting that the ADC approve the funding allocation for $46,909 from the 
AEURD fund. Once grant funds are received in March, the full amount of the funding allocation would be 
reimbursed back into the AEURD fund. He reminded that the ADC approved out of pocket expenses in the 
amount of $110,000 in December 2015. After the $40,000 match, the City will have spent $70,000 more out-of-
pocket than initially anticipated as part of the grant request. 
 
Commissioner Warr asked for the AEURD fund balance after all of the expenses. City Manager Estes said the 
balance of the fund would be approximately $70,000, assuming Paul Caruana draws the entire amount of his 
loan. However, the fund includes a separate line item for the loan. Staff acknowledges that the fund balance is 
tight. However, the City also has a commitment from Columbia Memorial Hospital (CMH) for $25,000 towards 
the cancer center, which is also on a separate line item. CMH must draw these funds after the building envelope 
is completed, which will be in late 2016 or early 2017 during the next budget cycle. 
 
Commissioner Nemlowill asked how much in annual administrative fees were budgeted for the AEURD fund. 
City Manager Estes explained that the administrative fees were a payment from the fund to the City and $54,000 
had been budgeted. He confirmed the ending fund balance of $70,000 would be after this expense had been 
spent. Astoria’s allocation of tax revenue will be deposited into the AEURD for the next fiscal year, which will 
replenish the fund. Director Brooks added that Astoria only needs 13 percent of the tax revenue to meet its 
budget. She believed the City would have no problem meeting its revenue projections. 
 
Commissioner Nemlowill understood the City would not have enough money in the AEURD fund to redevelop 
Heritage Square. City Manager Estes believed the ADC would have to prioritize expenditures. The Liberty 
Theater and Garden of Surging Waves loans still have a couple of years left. The Commission could plan to 
budget a certain amount for the redevelopment of Heritage Square. The AEURD fund will also begin receiving 
repayments on the Astor Hotel loan. He confirmed that the study of the library expansion would be paid out of the 
Capital Improvement Fund. 
 
Commission Action: Motion by Commissioner Warr, seconded by Commissioner Nemlowill, that the Astoria 
Development Commission approve the Heritage Square EPA Grant Funding Allocation in the amount of 
$46,909.23. Motion carried unanimously. Ayes: Commissioners Warr, Nemlowill, Herzig and Price, and Mayor 
LaMear. Nays: None. 
 
ADJOURNMENT: 
 
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 12:18 pm.  
 
ATTEST:      APPROVED: 
 
 
_____________________________   _____________________________ 
Secretary City Manager  
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ASTORIA DEVELOPMENT COMMISSION    ADC JOURNAL OF PROCEEDINGS 
City Council Chambers 
February 16, 2016 
 
A regular meeting of the Astoria Development Commission was held at the above place at the hour of 9:10 pm. 
 
Commissioners Present:  Price, Herzig, Warr, Nemlowill, Mayor LaMear 
 
Commissioners Excused: None 
 
Staff Present: Assistant City Manager/Police Chief Johnston, Community Development Director Cronin, Parks 
and Recreation Director Cosby, Finance Director Brooks, Fire Chief Ames, Library Director Tucker, Public Works 
Director Cook, and City Attorney Henningsgaard. The meeting is recorded and will be transcribed by ABC 
Transcription Services, Inc.   
 
REPORTS OF COMMISSIONERS: No reports. 
 
CHANGES TO AGENDA: No changes. 
 
CONSENT CALENDAR:  
 
The following items were presented on the Consent Calendar: 

5(a)   ADC Minutes of 1/19/16 
 
Commission Action: Motion by Commissioner Herzig, seconded by Commissioner Price, that the Astoria 
Development Commission approve the Consent Calendar. Motion carried unanimously. Ayes: Commissioners 
Warr, Nemlowill, Herzig and Price, and Mayor LaMear. Nays: None. 
 
REGULAR AGENDA ITEMS: 
 

Item 6(a): Library Options | Amended Contract | Hacker Architects (Community Development) 
 
The City Council adopted a Fiscal Year 2015-16 goal to investigate locating the Astoria Public Library as part of a 
mixed-use project within Heritage Square. On December 7, 2015, Staff presented three options for a new mixed-
use library at Heritage Square as part of the first phase of a feasibility study. On January 12, 2016, the City 
Council held a work session on Heritage Square and discussed the various options for locating a library at the 
existing site on 10th and Duane Streets. On February 1, 2016 the ADC directed Staff to develop an amended 
contract with Walker | Macy, the original design firm the City hired to develop options for Heritage Square. 
Hacker, an architecture firm that specializes in library design, is a sub consultant that will provide design services 
for the next phase. The objective of the second phase of the feasibility study is to narrow the list of options for 
siting a library. Ideally, one option will rise to the top that would move into the “schematic design” phase. The 
total cost of the new contract is $26,985 plus $600 for eligible expenses. A scope of work is attached to this 
memorandum. 
 
The current contract with Walker | Macy is with the Astoria Development Commission; however, the majority of 
the additional work is for properties outside the Astor-East Urban Renewal District. Therefore, the City of Astoria 
will need to reimburse the ADC for these expenses. Funds from the Capital Improvement Fund will be utilized. 
Funds were budgeted for a new roof on the library building in the amount of $80,000. A reroofing project would 
be expected to occur next fiscal year, should Council decide to proceed. There are adequate funds in the Capital 
Improvement Fund for this work. A subsequent budget resolution will be required to make the transfer. The draft 
contract amendment was under review by City Attorney Henningsgaard at the time of memorandum preparation. 
It is expected to be reviewed as to form by the February 16, 2016 meeting. It is recommended that the Astoria 
Development Commission approve a contract amendment with Walker | Macy and authorize the City Manager to 
execute said contract. 
 
Commissioner Herzig was concerned about the description of why Astoria was hiring Walker Macy. He read 
Staff’s tasks that were outlined in the contract and said it sounded like the work that was previously done, which 
did not give the Commission the results it wanted. He believed this new round of work was to help City Council 
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make a decision about which direction to go and the City would solicit community input after a decision had been 
made. This contract amendment indicates the community would weigh in on five different options because there 
was no consensus on the three options they weighed in on previously. He believed this was not a good way to 
spend money. He did not want to see the City go through the same open houses and stakeholder meetings only 
to find out nothing could be agreed upon again. He recommended the contract amendment be for a feasibility 
study of the five options with no community input sessions, pop-ups, or stakeholder meetings. He just wanted a 
recommendation and some numbers for each option. 
 
Mayor LaMear agreed and said the Commission wanted to know the feasibility of the five options, the costs of 
each option, and the pros and cons of each option so that the Commission could make a decision.  
 
Director Cronin confirmed he understood. 
 
Commissioner Herzig believed the public could not tell the Commission what it wanted until the Commission had 
made a decision. He was shocked to read that one of the consultants makes $180 an hour for his work while 
another consultant makes $145 an hour for her work. The fees add up and he did not want the money to be 
spent on collecting public input about something the Commission had not made a decision on. Director Cronin 
understood that Commission Herzig wanted Item G removed from the contract, which totaled just under $3,000. 
He confirmed he would retain complete control of which stakeholders the consultants would talk to. 
 
Commissioner Nemlowill believed it would be useful for the proposal to include funding sources. The 
Commission had discussed directing the Finance Department, not the consultant, to determine possible funding 
sources. Director Cronin said a work session could be scheduled to discuss financing separate from this 
contract. Commissioner Nemlowill said the phrase “capital campaign” could mean asking voters to pay more 
taxes or a Go Fund Me campaign. However, she believed the contract amendment captured the spirit of all of 
the options the Commission wanted to consider. She also agreed with Commissioner Herzig and Mayor LaMear. 
 
Commissioner Herzig confirmed the City did not have existing funds for Item B to create drawings of the 
Waldorf/Merwyn Hotel, which would cost $800. Director Cronin added that Staff has drawings for the existing 
library, but not for the hotel building, and he did not know of anyone else in the community who had such 
drawings. Commissioner Herzig believed all the other items in the contract were necessary to get the information 
the Commission needed. He reiterated that he wanted Item G removed. 
 
Commissioner Nemlowill asked how Staff planned to refine the original cost estimates for Heritage Square. The 
Commission believed the original estimates were high because they included unnecessary elements and 
because the Cornelius project cost so much less. Director Cronin confirmed that Staff would present a final 
report later in 2016 that would include the existing library options described in the memorandum and the existing 
sources and uses table. The Commission will have the opportunity to make changes to the table after 
considering more up to date numbers. 
 
Commission Action: Motion by Commissioner Nemlowill, seconded by Commissioner Herzig, that the Astoria 
Development Commission approve the contract amendment, with Item G removed, with Walker | Macy and 
authorize the City Manager to execute said contract. Motion carried unanimously. Ayes: Commissioners Warr, 
Nemlowill, Herzig and Price, and Mayor LaMear. Nays: None. 
 
ADJOURNMENT: 
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 8:21 pm to convene the Executive Session of the 
City Council meeting.  
 
ATTEST:      APPROVED: 
 
 
 
_____________________________   _____________________________ 
Secretary City Manager  
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